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INTRODUCTION AND VISITORS' ISSUES 

Steve Iachetta opened the meeting at approximately 9:36 AM. There 
were no visitor issues. 

ADMINISTRATION 

Previous Meeting Minutes - April 4, 2017 

Greg Wichser said that the minutes incorrectly said NY 9J br~dge 
project, over Amtrak, has been completed. The project has been started 
but not completed . John Scavo said that the due date for culvert 
projects for the BRIDGE NY solicitation should be corrected to April 
13, 2018. 

With these corrections, members approved the April 4, 2018 minutes. 

PRESENTATION-DELAWARE AVENUE COMPLETE STREET FEASIBILITY STUDY, TOWN 
OF BETHLEHEM AND CREIGHTON MANNING 

Rob Leslie described the Study limits. He said that this section of 
Delaware Avenue has been a four lane road since the sixties, when it 
was designed to be a through route. The Town was interested in 
reclaiming the roadway as a community main street. The traffic volumes 
are stable and the potential for traffic growth is limited because of 
the zoning and the nature of the parcels in the corridor. The 
objective was to explore ways to reduce traffic speeds, improve safety 
and create a complete street. 

Mark Sargent said that CME conducted a survey of traffic volumes on 
other road diet facilities in the Capital District which pointed to a 
road diet as an option to consider for Delaware Avenue. He described 
the process that the study went through including public meetings and 
technical analysis. The Study presented a question to the public based 
on analysis: "Would you be willing to exchange up to 50 seconds of 
travel time during the peak commute for traffic calming on Delaware 
Avenue, fewer crashes, better access for left turns, a more 
comfortable pedestrian environment, greater separation between cars 
and the sidewalk, improved pedestrian crossings, and space for 
bicycles?" There was strong support expressed by the public for the 
road diet alternative, as well as some opposition. Public 
participation was extensive. In December 2017 the Town Board accepted 
the final report and its findings and encouraged NYSDOT Region 1 to 
advance the road diet alternative at the time a pavement preservation 
project is considered. The Town Supervisor sent a letter of support to 
NYSDOT. 

Rob Leslie said that strong support by cyclists for the road diet 
alternative was used by the opponents to the road diet to try to brand 
the road diet as an unneeded bicycle project, when in fact improved 
cycling was just one of many benefits of the road diet alternative. 
Frank Bonafide suggested that CDTC conduct before and after 
evaluations of Linkage Study recommended projects. Rob Leslie said 
that the business community mostly supported the road diet. 



Mike Franchini said that the Town and the consultant did a good job 
with communication and follow-up in conducting the public process. 
Ross Farrell said that CDTA is looking at transit ridership changes in 
road diet projects. For example, ridership increased 2% on Madison 
Avenue after the first phase of the Madison Road diet opened, while 
the four block segment that was road dieted saw a 10 to 15% ridership 
increase. 

ACTION ITEMS 

FISCAL CONSTRAINT DISCUSSION - TIP SUMMARY TABLE 4 

Mike Franchini reviewed the updated fiscal constraint table provided 
in the mail out. CDTC will continue to review the fiscal constraint 
table at each Planning Committee meeting. 

2016-21 TRANSPORTATION IMPROVEMENT PROGRAM PROPOSED AMENDMENTS 

A. A240, 1721.90, I-87 Exit 4 Airport Connector 

B. R318, 1760.36, East Street from Partition Street to Third Avenue: 
Reconstruction 

Mike Franchini explained that there is a potential that CDTC could 
have its air quality attainment status changed based on a recent 
court case: the South Coast Air Quality Management District v. EPA. 
This case involves a challenge to EPA's 2015 implementation rule for 
transitioning from the 1997 ozone standard to the 2008 ozone 
standard. Our area is designated as attainment for the 2008 ozone 
standard, but because our area was still in nonattainment status for 
the less stringent 1997 standard at the time the final rule was 
issued, we may need to do a conformity analysis. Mike said that 
while many MPOs have not retained their capability to conduct 
conformity analysis, fortunately CDTC still has that capability. 

In part to avoid any possible delays due to potential conformity 
analysis, the construction phase for these two projects was moved 
from FFY 18-19 to FFY 17-18. For the Exit 4 project, there is no 
fiscal constraint impact because the project is funded from the 
"statewide" STP-Urban. For the East Street project there is no 
fiscal constraint impact because the budget estimates have been 
changed to reflect the element's funding moving with it. For both of 
these changes, no Planning Committee action is needed. 

c. T108, CDTC108, TDM Multimodal Implementation 

D. T57, 1TR6.04, Preventive Maintenance 

Ross Farrell explained that this amendment for projects Tl08 and T57 
involves transferring money between these two projects in order to 
meet FTA eligibility requirements. There is no scope change and no 
impact to the TIP. Members approved the change as presented. 



CDTC/NYSDOT/CDTA PERFORMANCE MANAGEMENT AGREEMENT 

Mike Franchini explained that this agreement is required by federal 
regulation for cooperation between the MPO, the State and providers of 
public transportation for performance based planning. This agreement 
was prepared by the New York State Association of MPOs (NYSAMPO) . 
NYSDOT and CDTA have approved it. All 14 MPOs in New York State are on 
track to approve this agreement. Policy Board approval is required. 
Although the deadline for approval is May 27, FHWA has said that final 
approval by the Policy Board on June 7 is acceptable. Members approved 
the agreement. 

TIP PERFORMANCE MANAGEMENT AMENDMENT 

Mike Franchini explained that CDTC is required to use a performance 
management approach in carrying out its federally required planning 
and programming activities, including the CDTC TIP. For now, the 
requirement is for safety and transit performance measures. Pavements, 
bridges, and system performance measures will be added later. 

The TIP Performance Management Amendment in the mail out describes the 
ways in which the TIP was developed and concludes that the anticipated 
effect of the CDTC TIP will be that it will contribute to progress 
made in addressing the safety performance targets established by the 
State. Members approved the TIP Performance Management Amendment. 

COTA TRANSIT ASSET MANAGEMENT PERFORMANCE MEASURE 

Ross Farrell explained that the performance measures presented for the 
CDTA fleet show that CDTA is meeting CDTA's asset management targets. 
Dan Holdsworth explained that the report also includes facilities 
plans due on October 1. CDTA is doing very well compared to national 
peers. Mike Franchini commented that CDTA has been ahead of the game. 
Members approved the CDTA Transit Asset Management Performance 
Measures and Targets. 

UNIFIED PLANNING WORK PROGRAM 

Mike Franchini reviewed the UPWP Progress Report, focusing on the key 
accomplishments, including the SMART Communities Task Force; the ADA 
Self-Analysis for the CDTC Offices; the completion of four Linkage 
studies; the completion of the Regional Sidewalk Inventory; the 
Complete Streets Workshop Series; and the I-787 Study. Members 
approved the UPWP Progress Report. 

CDTC/CDRPC TECHNICAL ASSISTANCE PROGRAM 

Mike Franchini said that the CDTC/CDRPC Technical Assistance Program 
is a new program and the first round went well. Mark Castiglione said 
there were six applications from the Towns of Knox, Guilderland, 
Rotterdam, Niskayuna and Wilton and Schenectady County. CDTC and CDRPC 
staff reviewed the six applications and vetted them for eligibility 
and completeness. A key consideration was the amount of time 



required. Five projects were recommended in Guilderland, Rotterdam, 
Niskayuna and Wilton and Schenectady County. 

In response to questions, Mike Franchini explained that Linkage 
projects are larger in scale, in the range of $75,000. Mark said he 
would like the Technical Assistance Program to focus more on land use 
and to reach communities that don't have planning capacity. He would 
like to refine the program next year to achieve these goals. Mike 
Valentine said that he talked to Villages who were very hesitant 
because they felt they couldn't come up with the match. 

In response to a question, Mike Franchini said that there was a public 
meeting for the Freemans Bridge Road Linkage Study the night before 
which was very well attended. Kevin Corcoran said that the draft 
Freemans Bridge Road Complete Streets Concept Plan recommends traffic 
calming, sidewalks and a multi-use path in the corridor. Complete 
streets concept have received strong public support. 

Members approved the five Technical Assistance projects as presented. 

DISCUSSION ITEMS 

COMPARING CDM LOCAL BRIDGE PRESERVATION STUDY TO ACTUAL STRATEGIES AND 
COSTS 

Dave Jukins said that he and Glenn Posca worked on the evaluation of 
the CDM Local Bridge Preservation Study included in the mail out. The 
Study was prepared by CDM Smith with the assistance of CDTC's Local 
Bridge Working Group. Estimating preservation costs is difficult, but 
overall the report did a good job estimating costs. Some scopes 
changed to lower scopes which resulted in lower costs. CDM scopes and 
costs for element specific repairs (preservation treatments) were 
close to the final engineered costs and/or actual low bid. Engineered 
construction estimates and/or low bids for bridge replacement, culvert 
repair, and bike/ped structures were found to be substantially higher 
than CDM study estimates. Even though the study identified structures 
that warranted replacement and other major repair, it was commissioned 
to focus on preservation opportunities. The CDM Study did not 
accurately estimate the costs for repair of culvert and bike/ped 
bridges. As shown in the table, at least three winters passed between 
the date of the inspection reports used in the study and the time of 
final design and bidding. It is likely that the additional 
deterioration experienced by these structures (already needing 
repairs) caused the need for additional repairs or changes to the 
scopes that drastically affected construction cost. 

Mike Valentine commented that cost estimates changed for the Zim Smith 
project when closer examination of the structure occurred. Mike 
Franchini said that increasing the contingency cost can be effective 
in dealing with unforeseen circumstances. 

Frank Bonafide said that CDM did a great job. These numbers are 
starting estimates. Chris Wallin said that it should be recognized 



that sometimes changing the design of the existing bridge can result 
in reduced future maintenance cost and could warrant replacement 
instead of preservation. Frank Bonafide agreed but in such cases the 
replacement option still needs to have a competitive cost and benefit 
cost ratio and has to compete. Joe Teliska said that policies have 
since changed to allow superstructure replacement in a preservation 
project, but CDM did not know that was an option. 

BIKE TO SCHOOL DAY (May 9th) and BIKE TO WORK DAY (May 18th) 

Mike Franchini said that Arni Parikh is organizing CDTC efforts for 
these two events. CDTC continues to support the Bike to Work Day 
Workplace Challenge for employers in Albany, Rensselaer, Saratoga, and 
Schenectady Counties. This year Bike to Work Day is on May 18th. CDTC 
continues to support Bike to School day, May 9th 

PROJECT SOLICITATIONS STATUS 

A. Section 5310 Enhanced Mobility of Seniors and Individuals with 
Disabilities Program 
Mike Franchini said that there are no substantial changes to the 
status of the 5310 solicitation. We want to approve projects before 
the 2016 grants expire at the end of September. It may be necessary 
to ask the Policy Board in June to delegate approval authority to 
the Planning Committee since the September Policy Board meeting will 
be after the deadline. 

B . NYSDOT Pedestrian Safety Action Plan (PSAP) 
Mike Franchini referred to the list of project applications included 
in the mail out. He said that the cities of Albany and Schenectady 
have been identified as focus communities for the PSAP program. CDTC 
has submitted recommendations to NYSDOT and is awaiting their reply. 

C. New York State Bridge NY Program 
Joe Teliska commented that submittals to this program required a lot 
of work. Chris Wallin said that Schenectady hired a consultant to 
prepare the proposal. 

CDTC PROJECT DELIVERY UPDATE 

Jacob Beeman presented an overview of the Local Federal Aid Project 
Tracking Sheet. He said the Delaware Hamlet Multi-Modal Streetscape 
Enhancements project and the Erie Boulevard Renewal: Union Street to 
Nott Street project have an estimated completion date of June 1. CR 9 
over Fox Creek is 95% complete. The City of Albany and the Towns of 
Malta and Sand Lake will be providing information for the June project 
delivery update. 

Andrew Kreshik provided an update for two City of Troy projects: Troy 
Riverfront Bikeway and South Troy Industrial Park Road . The Troy 
Riverfront Bikeway is under construction. It will connect the Troy 
Menands Bridge to the Uncle Sam Trail. A cycle track will be 



installed. 

The South Troy Industrial Park Road is on schedule for construction in 
2019. Issues of significance for the project include land owner 
concerns, archeology, and areas where remedial construction has 
occurred. In particular, relocation of a commercial salt pile and CSX 
approvals have proven to be complex. 

NYSDOT PROJECT DELIVERY SCHEDULE 

Frank Bonafide presented the NYSDOT Project Delivery Schedule. He 
noted that all projects are showing green now, and that loc·a1 projects 
outnumber State projects. 

STATUS OF PLANNING ACTIVITIES 

CDTC 

Mike Franchini said that CDTC will participate in "Run, Bike, Hike: 
Capital Region Trails Summit" on May 10 . CDTC is sponsoring the 
"Tools of the Trade : Human Services Transportation Providers" workshop 
scheduled for May 24 at the Crossings. He said this workshop has been 
a great success in the past. 

CDRPC 

Mark Castiglione reported that the Community and Economic Development 
Workshop last week was very successful. 

NYSDOT 

Frank Bonafide reported that Governor Cuomo announced more than $100 
million in state funding to repave and enhance roadways impacted by 
the harsh weather this past winter. Region 1 is expected to get about 
$12 million. 

Frank said that NYSDOT has been cooperating with GE 
Rensselaer to allow very large steam turbines to be 
through the City of Rensselaer to Dutchess County . 
avoid the Route 9/9J bridge. 

Albany County Airport Authority 

and the City of 
transported 
The routing had to 

Steve Iachetta reported that the Albany International Airport serves a 
fifteen county service area. It has experienced 5% growth from March 
to March, and 2% year to year growth . Direct flights are available to 
Buffalo and Myrtle Beach. 

Albany Port District Commission 

Steve Iachetta reported on behalf of Tony Vasil that the Port of 
Albany is experiencing major growth and received six vessels this 
week. 



Other Business 

Mike Valentine asked about the new BUILD funding . Mike Franchini said 
that CDTC has offered assistance. Frank Bonafide said that a 
significant non-federal aid share is required. 

Adjournment 

The meeting was adjourned at 11:37 AM. The next Planning Committee 
meeting is scheduled for June 27, 2018. 

Respectfully submitted, 

/J?JL/Y~· 
Michael V. Franchini 
Secretary 


